Sex Trafficking of Youth in the United States

Rachel Brown

FOOTNOTES

- 1. "Sex Trafficking," National Human Trafficking Hotline, accessed August 11, 2021, https://humantraffickinghotline.org/type-trafficking/sex-trafficking.
- 2. "Sex Trafficking," National Human Trafficking Hotline.
- 3. "Terms and Definitions: Safe Supportive Learning," National Center on Safe Supportive Learning Environments, accessed August 11, 2021,
 - https://safesupportivelearning.ed.gov/human-trafficking-americas-schools/terms-and-definitions.
- 4. "Terms and Definitions: Safe Supportive Learning," National Center on Safe Supportive Learning Environments.
- 5. "Glossary," Maryland Human Trafficking Task Force, accessed August 11, 2021, http://www.mdhumantrafficking.org/definitions.
- 6. "Survival Sex," The Free Dictionary. Farlex, accessed August 11, 2021, https://medical-dictionary.thefreedictionary.com/survival+sex.
- "6 Stages of Grooming in Human Trafficking: Fight to End Exploitation," Fight To End Exploitation, accessed August 11, 2021, https://fighttoendexploitation.org/2019/03/01/grooming-in-human-trafficking/.
- "Common Sex Trafficking Language," Shared Hope International, January 27, 2016, https://sharedhope.org/the-problem/trafficking-terms/.
- Siamak Nabili, "Hematoma: Types, Symptoms, Pictures, Causes & Treatments," RxList, May 2, 2016, https://www.rxlist.com/hematoma/drugs-condition.htm#what.
- 10. "Medical Definition of Therapeutic Abortion," MedicineNet, March 29, 2021, https://www.medicinenet.com/therapeutic_abortion/definition.htm.
- 11. "Human-Trafficking," United Nations, accessed July 1, 2021, https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/human-trafficking/human-trafficking.html.
- 12. "Human Trafficking," The United States Department of Justice, August 10, 2016, https://www.justice.gov/usao-ri/human-trafficking.
- Hannabeth Franchino-Olsen, "Vulnerabilities Relevant for Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children/Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking: A Systematic Review of Risk Factors," *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse* 22, no. 1 (January 2021): 99–111, https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838018821956.
- 14. "The Traffickers," National Human Trafficking Hotline, September 26, 2014, https://humantraffickinghotline.org/what-human-trafficking/human-trafficking/traffickers.
- **15.** Rachel Swaner et al., "Youth involvement in the Sex Trade: A National Study," National Children's Advocacy Center, 2016, https://calio.dspacedirect.org/handle/11212/2847.
- 16. Franchino-Olsen, "Vulnerabilities Relevant for Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children/Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking."
- Gretchen Hammond and Mandy McGlone, "Entry, Progression, Exit, and Service Provision for Survivors of Sex Trafficking: Implications for Effective Interventions," *Global Social Welfare* 1 (2014):, 157–168, https://doi.org/10.1007/s40609-014-0010-0.
- 18. "Child Sex Trafficking," Polaris, November 30, 2020, https://polarisproject.org/child-sex-trafficking/.
- Kimberly Kotrla and Beth Ann Wommack, "Sex Trafficking of Minors in the US: Implications for Policy, Prevention and Research," *Journal of Applied Research on Children* 2, no. 1 (2011): 5, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/50380249_Sex_Trafficking_of_Minors_in_the_US_Impli cations_for_Policy_Prevention_and_Research.
- 20. "What We Know About How Child Sex Trafficking Happens," Polaris, August 31, 2020, https://polarisproject.org/blog/2020/08/what-we-know-about-how-child-sex-trafficking-happens/.
- **21.** "The Traffickers," National Human Trafficking Hotline.
- 22. Dominique Roe-Sepowitz, "A Six-Year Analysis of Sex Traffickers of Minors: Exploring Characterisitcs and Sex Trafficking Patterns," *Journal of Human Behavior in the Social Environment* 29, no. 5 (2019): 608–629,

https://socialwork.asu.edu/sites/default/files/ASU-Sex-Traffickers-of-Minors-Six-Year-Study-Full-R eport-April-2017.pdf.

- 23. Roe-Sepowitz, "Six-Year Analysis of Sex Traffickers of Minors."
- 24. Franchino-Olsen, "Vulnerabilities Relevant for Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children/Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking."
- 25. "Hotline Statistics," National Human Trafficking Hotline, accessed May 15, 2021, https://humantraffickinghotline.org/states.
- 26. "Where Does Sex and Human Trafficking Occur the Most?" Newsome, accessed July 27, 2021, https://www.newsomelaw.com/sex-trafficking-lawyer/where-does-sex-and-human-trafficking-occur -the-most/.
- 27. "Global Report on Trafficking in Persons," ReliefWeb, accessed July 1, 2021, https://reliefweb.int/report/world/global-report-trafficking-persons-2020.
- 28. "International and Domestic Law," US Department of State, January 9, 2021, www.state.gov/international-and-domestic-law/.
- 29. "2020 Report on US Government Efforts to Combat Trafficking in Person," US Department of State, October 19 2020,
- https://www.state.gov/2020-report-on-u-s-government-efforts-to-combat-trafficking-in-persons/. **30.** "Key Legislation," US Department of Justice, January 6, 2017,
- https://www.justice.gov/humantrafficking/key-legislation.
- 31. Roe-Sepowitz, "Six-Year Analysis of Sex Traffickers of Minors."
- 32. "Key Legislation," US Department of Justice.
- Rebecca Jun et al., "On This Day In History: The Trafficking Victims Protection Act Passed in Congress," Trafficking Matters, October 28, 2019, https://www.traffickingmatters.com/on-this-day-in-history-the-trafficking-victims-protection-act-pas sed-in-congress/.
- 34. Jun et al., "On This Day In History."
- 35. Sara Dillon, "What Human Rights Law Obscures: Global Sex Trafficking and the Demand for Children," UCLA Women's Law Journal 17, no. 1 (2008): 121, https://escholarship.org/content/gt5700v25k/gt5700v25k.pdf?t=mlgpwl.
- 36. Linda Smith and Samantha Vardaman, "The Problem of Demand in Combating Sex Trafficking," *Revue Internationale de Droit Pénal* 81, no. 3 (2010): 607–624, https://doi.org/10.3917/ridp.813.0607.
- 37. Erika George and Scarlet Smith, "In Good Company: How Corporate Social Responsibility Can Protect Rights and Aid Efforts to End Child Sex Trafficking and Modern Slavery," New York University Journal of International Law and Politics 46, no. 1 (Fall 2013): 55–114, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2338683.
- 38. Smith and Vardaman, "The Problem of Demand in Combating Sex Trafficking."
- 39. George and Smith, "In Good Company."
- 40. Smith and Vardaman, "The Problem of Demand in Combating Sex Trafficking."
- Adolescent Girls in Georgia's Sex Trade Tracking Study Results, commissioned by A Future. Not a Past. (AFNAP), a project of the Juvenile Justice Fund (The Schapiro Group, Atlanta, GA: May 2009), pg. 8
- 42. Smith and Vardaman, "The Problem of Demand in Combating Sex Trafficking."
- Michaelle de Cock and Maame Woode, "Profits and Poverty: The Economics of Forced Labour," May 2014,

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/296678213_Profits_and_Poverty_The_Economics_of_F orced_Labour.

- 44. "ILO Says Forced Labour Generates Annual Profits of US\$ 150 Billion," International Labour Organization, May 20, 2014,
- https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS_243201/lang--en/index.htm 45. Marko Milijic, "45+ Video Game Industry Revenue Statistics: Game On!" Spend Me Not,
- September 10, 2021, https://spendmenot.com/blog/video-game-industry-revenue-statistics/. 46. "Human Trafficking: Global Threat to Fundamental Human Rights," Global Peace Foundation,

January 12, 2012, https://www.globalpeace.org/news/human-trafficking-global-threat-fundamental-human-rights

- **47.** Anthony Marcus et al., "Pimping and Profitability: Testing the Economics of Trafficking in Street Sex Markets in Atlantic City, New Jersey," *Sociological Perspectives* 59, no. 1 (2016): 46–65, https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/0731121416628552.
- 48. "National Child Abuse Statistics from NCA." National Children's Alliance, August.18, 2020, www.nationalchildrensalliance.org/media-room/national-statistics-on-child-abuse/.
- Karen Countryman-Roswurn and Brien Bolin ,"Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking: Assessing and Reducing Risk," *Child AdolesceInt Social Work Journal* 31 (2014): 521–538, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10560-014-0336-6
- **50.** "Familial Trafficking: A Form of Child Abuse," TACFS, April 28, 2021, https://tacfs.org/familial-trafficking-a-form-of-child-abuse/.
- Jennifer Cole, "Service Providers' Perspectives on Sex Trafficking of Male Minors: Comparing Background and Trafficking Situations of Male and Female Victims." *Child and Adolescent Social Work Journal* 35, no. 4 (2018): 423–433, https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s10560-018-0530-z.pdf.
- Ginny Sprang and Jennifer Cole, "Familial Sex Trafficking of Minors: Trafficking Conditions, Clinical Presentation, and System Involvement," *Journal of Family Violence* 33, no. 3 (2018): 185–195, https://link.springer.com/content/pdf/10.1007/s10896-018-9950-y.pdf.
- 53. Franchino-Olsen, "Vulnerabilities Relevant for Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children/Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking."
- 54. Joan Reid and Shayne Jones, "Exploited Vulnerability: Legal and Psychological Perspectives on Child Sex Trafficking Victims," *Victims and Offenders* 6, no. 2 (2011): 207–231, https://doi.org/10.1080/15564886.2011.557327.
- 55. Eric Wright et al., "The Prevalence and Correlates of Labor and Sex Trafficking in a Community Sample of Youth Experiencing Homelessness in Metro-Atlanta," *Social Sciences* 10, no. 2 (2021): 32, https://doi.org/10.3390/socsci10020032.
- 56. "Human Trafficking," National Network for Youth, accessed July 7, 2021, https://nn4youth.org/learn/human-trafficking/.
- 57. Jill DiSanto, "One-Fifth of Homeless Youth Are Victims of Human Trafficking," Penn Today, April 30, 2018,

https://penntoday.upenn.edu/news/one-fifth-homeless-youth-are-victims-human-trafficking. 58. Lisa Fedina et al., "Risk Factors for Domestic Child Sex Trafficking in the United States," *Journal*

- of Interpersonal Violence 34, no. 13 (July 2019): 2653–2673, doi:10.1177/0886260516662306.
- 59. Countryman-Roswurm and Bolin,"Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking."
- **60.** "Fight Human Trafficking with Covenant House," accessed July 7, 2021, https://www.covenanthouse.org/homeless-issues/human-trafficking.
- 61. Franchino-Olsen, "Vulnerabilities Relevant for Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children/Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking."
- 62. "The Problem," Shared Hope International, October 27, 2016, https://sharedhope.org/the-problem/.
- Jennifer O'Brien and Wen Li, "The Role of the Internet in the Grooming, Exploitation, and Exit of United States Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking Victions," *Journal of Children and Media* 14, no. 2 (2020): 187–203, https://doi.org/10.1080/17482798.2019.1688668.
- 64. Brittany Anthony et al., "On-Ramps, Intersections, and Exit Routes: A Roadmap for Systems and Industries to Prevent and Disrupt Human Trafficking," Polaris, July 2018, https://polarisproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/A-Roadmap-for-Systems-and-Industries-to-Prevent-and-Disrupt-Human-Trafficking-Social-Media.pdf
- 65. Ellie Simonson, "Semi-Supervised Classification of Social Media Posts: Identifying Sex-Industry Posts to Enable Better Support for Those Experiencing Sex-Trafficking," *arXiv*, Cornell University, April 7, 2021, https://arxiv.org/abs/2104.03233.
- 66. Vanessa Bouche, "A Report on the Use of Technology to Recruit, Groom, and Sell Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking Victims," Thorn, January 2015, https://www.wearethorn.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/Survivor Survey r5.pdf.
- 67. "SHERLOC: Sharing Electronic Resources and Laws on Crime," United Nations, accessed September 23, 2021, https://sherloc.unodc.org/cld/en/st/home.html.
- 68. "SHERLOC," United Nations.

- **69.** Shannon Dolan, "Combating a Never Ending Battle: Online Human Trafficking and the Communications Decency Act," *Law School Student Scholarship*, 2017, 920, https://scholarship.shu.edu/student_scholarship/920/.
- 70. Bouche, "A Report on the Use of Technology."
- 71. Brittany Anthony et al., "On-Ramps, Intersections, and Exit Routes."
- 72. O'Brien and Li, "The Role of the Internet."
- **73.** "Making Cryptocurrency Part of the Solution to Human Trafficking," RSS, accessed July 23, 2021, https://blog.chainalysis.com/reports/cryptocurrency-human-trafficking-2020.
- 74. "Making Cryptocurrency Part of the Solution to Human Trafficking," RSS.
- 75. "Statistics," PureHOPE, accessed July 10, 2021, https://purehope.net/resources/statistics/#Child.
- 76. Kimberly Mitchell and Lisa Jones, "Internet-Facilitarted Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children," Crimes against Children Research Center, University of New Hampshire, November 2013, http://www.unh.edu/ccrc/pdf/Final_IFCSEC_Bulletin_Nov_2013_CV262.pdf.
- 77. Chad Steel, "Web-Based Child Pornography: Quantification and Qualification of Demand," International Journal of Digital Crime and Forensics 1, no. 4 (2009): 58–69, https://doi.org/10.4018/jdcf.2009062405.
- Emily Gottfried, Emily Shier, and Abby Mulay, "Child Pornography and Online Sexual Solicitation," *Current Psychiatry Reports* 22, 10 (2020): https://doi.org/10.1007/s11920-020-1132-y.
- 79. Gottfried, Shier, and Mulay, "Child Pornography and Online Sexual Solicitation."
- 80. "Modules," US Catholic Sisters against Human Trafficking, October 16, 2020, https://sistersagainsttrafficking.org/education/modules/.
- Cindy Miller-Perrin and Sandy Wurtele, "Sex Trafficking and the Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children," Women & Therapy 40, no. 1-2 (2017): 123-151, https://doi.org/10.1080/02703149.2016.1210963.
- 82. Lisa Muftić and Mary Finn, "Health Outcomes Among Women Trafficked for Sex in the United States: A Closer Look," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 28, no. 9 (June 2013): 1859–1885, https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260512469102.
- "Risk Factors for and Consequences of Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors," in Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States (Washington DC: National Academies Press, 2013), https://www.nap.edu/read/18358/chapter/6.
- Patricia Crane and Melissa Moreno, "Human Trafficking: What Is the Role of the Health Care Provider?" *Journal of Applied Research on Children: Informing Policy for Children at Risk* 2, no. 1 (2011): 7, https://digitalcommons.library.tmc.edu/childrenatrisk/vol2/iss1/7/.
- 85. "Common Sex Trafficking Language," Shared Hope International, January 27, 2016, https://sharedhope.org/the-problem/trafficking-terms/.
- Jordan Greenbaum, "Child Sex Trafficking in the United States: Challenges for the Healthcare Provider," *PLoS Medicine* 14, no. 11 (November 2017): https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002439.
- Selina Varma et al., "Characteristics of Child Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking Victims Presenting for Medical Care in the United States," *Child Abuse and Neglect* 44 (2015): 98–105, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/25896617/.
- 88. Varma, "Characteristics of Child Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking Victims Presenting for Medical Care in the United States."
- 89. "Common Sex Trafficking Language," Shared Hope International, January 27, 2016, https://sharedhope.org/the-problem/trafficking-terms/.
- 90. Muftić and Finn, "Health Outcomes among Women Trafficked for Sex in the United States."
- Nessa PhuongThao D. Le, Yael Rosenstock, and Emily Goldmann, "Health Issues Associated with Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Children in the United States: A Systematic Review," *Behavioral Medicine* 44, no. 3, (2018): 219–233, https://doi.org/10.1080/08964289.2018.1432554.
- **92.** Lauren Martin, Mary Hearst, and Rachel Widome, "Meaningful Differences: Comparison of Adult Women Who First Traded Sex as a Juvenile versus as an Adult," *Violence against Women* 16, no. 11 (2010): 1252–1269, https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1177/1077801210386771.

- **93.** PhuongThao D. Le, Rosenstock, and Goldmann, "Health Issues Associated with Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Children in the United States."
- 94. "Risk Factors for and Consequences of Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors," in *Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States.*
- **95.** "US Statistics," HIV.gov, June 2, 2021, https://www.hiv.gov/hiv-basics/overview/data-and-trends/statistics.
- 96. Mikaela Kelly et al., "Understanding Commercially Sexually Exploited Youths' Facilitators and Barriers toward Contraceptive Use: I Didn't Really Have a Choice," *Journal of Pediatric and Adolescent Gynecology* 32, no. 3 (2019): 316–324, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpag.2018.11.011.
- 97. Kelly et al., "I Didn't Really Have a Choice."
- 98. Franchino-Olsen, "Vulnerabilities Relevant for Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children/Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking."
- 99. Elizabeth Barnert et al., "Pregnancy Outcomes among Girls Impacted by Commercial Sexual Exploitation," *Academic Pediatrics* 20, no. 4 (2020): 455–459, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/31841662/.
- 100. Barnert et al., "Pregnancy Outcomes among Girls Impacted by Commercial Sexual Exploitation."
- **101.** Ibid.
- **102.** Robert Deisher, Christina Litchfield, and Kerry Hope, "Birth Outcomes of Prostituting Adolescents," *Journal of Adolescent Health* 12, no. 7 (1991): 528–533, https://doi.org/10.1016/0197-0070(91)90082-W.
- 103. E K Hopper and L D Gonzalez, "A Comparison of Psychological Symptoms in Survivors of Sex and Labor Trafficking," *Behavioral Medicine* 44, no. 3 (2018): 177–188, https://doi.org/10.1080/08964289.2018.1432551.
- **104.** "Risk Factors for and Consequences of Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors," in *Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States.*
- **105.** Livia Ottisova, Patrick Smith, and Sian Oram, "Psychological Consequences of Human Trafficking: Complex Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in Trafficked Children," *Behavioral Medicine* 44, no. 3 (2018); 234–241, https://doi.org/10.1080/08964289.2018.1432555.
- **106.** Gary Gilles, "Understanding Complex Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder," Healthline, accessed September 24, 2021, www.healthline.com/health/cptsd.
- 107. Elizabeth Barnert et al., "Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Children and Adolescents: A Narrative Review," *Academic Pediatrics* 17, no. 8 (2017): 825–829, https://doi-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/10.1016/j.acap.2017.07.009.
- **108.** "Addressing the Internal Wounds: The Psychological Aftermath of Human Trafficking," US Department of State, July 9, 2012, https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/tip/rls/fs/2012/194719.htm.
- 109. Laurel Edinburgh et al., "Assessing Exploitation Experiences of Girls and Boys Seen at a Child Advocacy Center," Child Abuse & Neglect 46 (2015): 47–59, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2015.04.016.
- **110.** Edinburgh et al., "Assessing Exploitation Experiences of Girls and Boys Seen at a Child Advocacy Center."
- Asha Ivey-Stephenson et al., "Suicidal Ideation and Behaviors among High School Students—Youth Risk Behavior Survey, United States, 2019," *MMWR Supplements* 69, no. 1 (2020): 47, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/su/su6901a6.htm.
- 112. Jennifer Middleton et al., "Youth Experiences Survey (YES): Exploring the Scope and Complexity of Sex Trafficking in a Sample of Youth Experiencing Homelessness," *Journal of Social Service Research*, 44(2), 141–157, https://doi.org/10.1080/01488376.2018.1428924.
- **113.** Barnert et al., "Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Children and Adolescents: A Narrative Review."
- **114.** Eraka Bath et al., "Substance Use, Mental Health, and Child Welfare Profiles of Juvenile Justice-Involved Commercially Sexually Exploited Youth," *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychopharmacology* 30, no. 6 (2020: 389–397,

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340222924_Substance_Use_Mental_Health_and_Child _Welfare_Profiles_of_Juvenile_Justice-Involved_Commercially_Sexually_Exploited_Youth.

- **115.** Bath et al., "Substance Use, Mental Health, and Child Welfare Profiles of Juvenile Justice-Involved Commercially Sexually Exploited Youth."
- **116.** "Risk Factors for and Consequences of Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors," in *Confronting Commercial Sexual Exploitation and Sex Trafficking of Minors in the United States.*
- 117. Cathy Zimmerman, Mazeda Hossain, and Charlotte Watts, "Human Trafficking and Health: A Conceptual Model to Inform Policy, Intervention, and Research," *Social Science & Medicine* 73, no. 2 (2011): 327–335, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/21723653/.
- 118. Dorothy Muraya and Deborah Fry, "Aftercare Services for Child Victims of Sex Trafficking: A Systematic Review of Policy and Practice," *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse* 17, no. 2 (April 2016): 204–20, https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838015584356.
- 119. Muraya and Fry, "Aftercare Services for Child Victims of Sex Trafficking: A Systematic Review of Policy and Practice."
- 120. Shireen Rajaram and Sriyani Tidball, "Survivors' Voices—Complex Needs of Sex Trafficking Survivors in the Midwest," *Behavioral Medicine* 44, no. 3 (2018): 189–198, https://doi.org/10.1080/08964289.2017.1399101.
- 121. Amanda Williams, "International Sex Trafficking: A Phenomenological Study of International Survivors" (PhD diss., The Chicago School of Professional Psychology, 2008), Proquest, https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/International-sex-trafficking%3A-A-phenomenological-Willi ams/dc8061b38797eb8a973856bfeb2d93fd32e039ed.
- **122.** Muraya and Fry, "Aftercare Services for Child Victims of Sex Trafficking: A Systematic Review of Policy and Practice."
- 123. D Gibbs et al., "Report to Congress: The Child Welfare System Response to Sex Trafficking of Children," Children's Bureau, September 10, 2019, https://www.acf.hhs.gov/cb/report/report-congress-child-welfare-system-response-sex-trafficking-children.
- 124. "The IOM Handbook on Direct Assistance for Victims of Trafficking," International Organization of Migration (IOM), 2007, https://documentation.lastradainternational.org/doc-center/1233/the-iom-handbook-on-direct-assi stance-for-victims-of-trafficking.
- 125. "About Child Sex Trafficking," The National Child Traumatic Stress Network, April 16, 2021, https://www.nctsn.org/what-child-trauma/traumatypes/sex-trafficking/about-child-sex-trafficking.
- **126.** Michael Fitzgerald and John Kelly, "95 Percent of Homeless Youth Who Experienced Sex Trafficking Say They Were Maltreated as Children," The Imprint, September 19, 2017, https://imprintnews.org/research-news/majority-of-homeless-youth-who-experienced-sex-traffickin g-say-they-were-maltreated-as-children/28103.
- **127.** Fitzgerald and Kelly, "95 Percent of Homeless Youth Who Experienced Sex Trafficking Say They Were Maltreated as Children."
- 128. Veronica Hardy, Kevin Compton, and Veronica McPhatter, "Domestic Minor Sex Trafficking: Practice Implications for Mental Health Professionals," *Affilia* 28, no. 1 (February 2013): 8–18, https://doi.org/10.1177/0886109912475172.
- 129. "Human Trafficking in America's Schools," *Office of Safe and Supportive Schools*, US Department of Education, January 2021,

https://www2.ed.gov/documents/human-trafficking/human-trafficking-americas-schools.pdf.

- 130. Patrick Palines et al., "Comparing Mental Health Disorders among Sex Trafficked Children and Three Groups of Youth at High-Risk for Trafficking: A Dual Retrospective Cohort and Scopign Review," *Child Abuse & Neglect* 100 (2020): https://doi.org.10.1016/j.chiabu.2019.104196.
- 131. "Not a Number," *Love146*, February 24, 2021, https://love146.org/notanumber/.
- 132. "Not a Number," *Love146*.
- 133. Ibid.
- **134.** "National Hotline Overview," National Human Trafficking Hotline, July 16, 2020, https://humantraffickinghotline.org/national-hotline-overview.
- 135. "When You Reach Us," National Human Trafficking Hotline, July 16, 2020, https://humantraffickinghotline.org/about-us/when-you-reach-us.
- **136.** "Hotline Statistics," National Human Trafficking Hotline, accessed August 11, 2021, https://humantraffickinghotline.org/states.

- 137. "Hotline Statistics," National Human Trafficking Hotline.
- **138.** Ibid.
- 139. Ibid.
- 140. "Hotline FAQs," National Human Trafficking Hotline, accessed August 7, 2021, https://humantraffickinghotline.org/faqs/hotline-faqs.